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MINUTES OF CONSOLIDATED GOVERNMENT 
MEETING
August 8, 2017
Topic:   To evaluate and discuss what had and had not been accomplished from    recommendations made by Task Force on Consolidated Government.
Location:  City Hall, 117 W Duval St., Conference Room A
Attendees:  CM Gulliford (Dist. 13),  CM Sam Newby (AL-5), CM Jim Love (Dist. 14), CM Reggie Brown (Dist. 10), CM Lori Boyer (Dist. 5), CM Garrett Dennis (Dist. 9), CM Joyce Morgan (Dist. 1), CM Katrina Brown (Dist. 8), CM Reggie Gaffney (Dist. 7), President Anna Lopez Brosche (AL-1), CM Danny Becton (Dist. 11), Mr. Sam Mousa (CAO ), Ms. Ali Korman Shelton (Dir.-Governmental Affairs ).  For complete list of attendees, please see attached sign in sheets.
Meeting convened:  10:04 a.m.                                  Adjourned:  11:05 a.m.
CM Gulliford opened the meeting by having everyone introduce themselves. CM Gulliford stated that he and CM Boyer had looked through the findings of the Task Force, and they had initiated legislation on a number of the suggestions, but felt they should take another look at it.
CM Boyer started out speaking of comments made at a prior Council Meeting that few of the recommendations had been implemented, which she said was not true. She thought a list should be made of what had been accomplished, which was quite a lot. CM Boyer went through some of the items that had not been done, such as term limits, which had been a very diverse discussion with differing views on the length of terms, etc. The final outcome was to have three four-year terms, but the votes in favor were not strong.  The second issue had to do with the timing of elections, to get them into a fall election cycle, since budget meetings started so soon after a new mayor would take office. The third item was the idea of “lifetime service”, that if you won all 3 four-year terms, you could not come back and run again. Most of the aspects for other officials have all been adopted.

Concerning the independent authorities, some of those recommendations had been adopted, regarding training, periodic review to ascertain effectiveness of the authority board.
The next issue not resolved had to do with Strategic Planning and Integrated Mission, to create some process for all Boards, Directors, School Board, Sheriff, etc. would get together possibly every 10 years to work out a strategic plan for the City, to make sure all entities were working in the same direction.  All agreed that this was important and should be pursued.  Interlocal agreements are between the City and the beaches, Baldwin, some independent authorities.  CM Gulliford suggested that we should get all of the interlocal agreements together that the City is involved with to review and compare them.  Most agreements have expiration dates.   Mr. Mousa said that he would put together sheets of all the local agreements.
CM Boyer referred to the suggestion to adopt an ordinance amending the City Charter to require the same number of votes, 13, to override the budgetary line item veto of the Mayor, as required to override any other veto of the Mayor.   Ms. Paige Johnston said that she would draft legislation to do that. CM Gulliford asked that CM Anderson take up the whole veto issue, such as time frame in which it must be done, etc. Mr. Mousa suggested that Ms. Johnston’s legislation should coordinate with CM Anderson’s review of veto policy.
The next item for discussion was Zero Based Budgeting.  CM Boyer had found out that this type of budgeting could not be done without a strategic plan, because there would be nothing to judge against.

The Police and Fire Pension Fund Board and the General Employees Pension Fund should each establish and report expected investment rate of return and other actual assumptions by March 1 of each year.  In some internal agreements, they have already been adjusted to the earlier date, even though nothing had officially been done.
Suggestions to Central Services had been assigned to the Finance Committee, but no action had been taken.  The main discussion about Central Services had to do with internal billing.  The Task Force wanted to eliminate internal billing.  Many departments had complained about all the time involved with checking these internal bills. It was suggested that each department would approximate their portion of the total bill, and use that amount in their budget.  Kirk Sherman had done some checking into the feasibility of this, and found that we should not change our billing method, only to simplify it. In the past, each department could not determine from their bill what they were being charged for, since the bill was so complicated.  Mr. Mousa stated that some research had been done regarding this issue, and this should be checked out.  CM Gulliford brought up that the major issue was that this process was never 
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codified, therefore any future administration would not bound by that system. Mr. Mousa said that the new system was to bill for the hourly rate for an employee’s time, plus benefits, and portion of supervisory cost. Mr. Mousa stated that the reason for this billing system is in place 
is to control a department’s costs pertaining to IT services.CM Boyer said that one of the main reasons that this has come up is that one independent authority has been allowed by Council to drop out of Central Services, to the point that many departments have their own IT staff, which was not the way things were set up to avoid redundancy at the point of consolidation.  Many departments found that they could make purchases for less money that Central Services was charging. Mr. Mousa said that many of the services requested by IT are software developmental ones.  Mr. Mousa also stated that some entities are returning to portions of Central Services, due to better service available through the City, such as Hydraulics in the mechanical service dept.  He said that he is meeting weekly with IT to determine whether services are needed in certain areas, whether something such as software can be obtained from another source at a better price, etc.
CM Gulliford wanted to make the topic of Central Services a continuing topic when the group meets, as well as discussing the idea of “bringing back” other departments and agencies to central use, as was the intent of consolidation.  He said that since it took 10 votes had released the authorities and departments from the City umbrella, he wanted to check into the possibility that 10 votes could form them to return.
Ms. Boyer said that the Ordinance Code required to remove & eliminate unfunded pension liability from services charges to independent authorities, and that the City budget includes department budgets for each department that provides a central service to using agencies, reflecting the budgeted costs for each agency.  The Administration, however was to have sent a report on how this was being handled, but no report was received. The committee had reviewed the issue of special taxing districts and concluded that their use is a specific act of deconsolidation and run contrary to the intent of the City Charter.  Library funds are now allowed to be collected and used by the library.  Adopted was the requirement that the Mayor should create a procedure every four years to review the need for current boards and commissions. Ms. Paige Johnston will check to ascertain that legislation regarding appointments to boards be drafted stating that in the bill title to provide basic information about the board, whether they are advisory versus having substantial power.
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Concerning Public Health, it has been adopted that the City now self-insures.  This plan has been running well, but we should determine how it relates to US Health and other hospitals.

A task force was not implemented to do this. This is a topic for future discussion to develop a plan for public health initiative.
Concerning the Charter, OGC was to get back with the Committee concerning codifying legislation so that it will not be lost, and had not done so. It was recommended that a requirement of thirteen votes would be needed to waive the Ordinance Code.
Concerning neighborhoods and CPACS, CM Boyer thought that the Administration should be asked for insight, since she was aware that they had discussed CPACS and Planning Districts.  CM Gulliford thought that CPACS should be expanded and get more neighborhood involvement.  Mr. Mousa said he would speak to each of the committee members since he had some thoughts on the issue.  CM Boyer said that the Administration had reached out to the community CSPACS for their ideas for capital improvements, to be considered along with those of departments.  CM Gulliford remarked that currently, the CPACS were just planning bodies, but he thought that their charge should be expanded and made even more effective.  CM Boyer said that she had been to many different CPACS, and noted that each is unique.
Regarding Infrastructure and Capital Improvement Projects, a 5-year planning, having minimum standards, CIP meetings, most of which has been adopted by Administration, but not  all have legislation or been codified. What has not been done is that a certain portion of budget be allocated to fulfill pre-consolidation promises, such as street light, water & sewer, etc. If legislation is to be written to fulfill that promise, it would have to be done with general fund dollars only.
CM Reggie Brown brought up the fact that JEA will not accept responsibility for hook up charges for main sewer and water lines. CM Gulliford stated that another aspect is push back from residents who have not had to pay for sewer and water, especially on limited incomes, suddenly being asked to pay monthly charges. There is a hook-up program in place, giving assistance to those on limited incomes, who would not be able to pay the thousands of dollars involved.  Mr. Mousa stated that hook ups have been prioritized, with those with sanitary needs, those near water tributaries were required to be done.
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Mr. John Nooney, a citizen in attendance, spoke about the special taxing districts, when waterways are opened, and new boundaries are established, these special districts should not lose water access.
Mr. Mousa suggested that the next meeting not be until after October 1st.  He suggested having JEA in attendance if we want to discuss water & sewer.  He said the only way to pay for these hookups would be a) raise taxes b) bonds.  CM Boyer said that JEA bonds were set up that all of their revenue went toward payment of those bonds, therefore, JEA could not pay for hookups. CM Gulliford set the next meeting to be Tuesday, October 10th at 10:00 am.
CM Gulliford adjourned the meeting at 11:05am.
 Minutes completed by Carol Harper, ECA-District 13, 904/630-1642                                                                    
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